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January 18, 2013 
 
To:  Elections Commission 
 
From:  Scott T. Nago 

Chief Election Officer 
 

Re:  STATUS OF OPERATIONS 
 
 
 Since our last meeting, on January 11, 2013, the Office of Elections has 
been focused on the legislative session and continuing to plan and stage for the 
2014 Elections. 

 
Legislature 
 
 The Office of Elections has submitted two bills for consideration by the 
Legislature.  The first bill lays out a framework for conducting elections by mail 
and the second bill makes changes to our permanent absentee ballot law.  
Copies of the bills are attached for your information. 
 

All Mail Bill 
 

Going into this legislative session, it was our understanding that various 
bills would be submitted to the Legislature advocating for all mail elections.  As 
we consider it a matter of policy for the Legislature to determine whether it 
wishes to proceed in the direction of all mail elections, we generally limit our 
testimony on such bills to providing technical comments on the specifics of each 
bill.  Along the same line of reasoning, we felt it would facilitate discussion on this 
topic if we laid out, from our perspective, the framework as to how an all mail 
system could operate, if the Legislature wishes to move in that direction. 

 
The focus of the bill is on HRS § 11-91.5, which presently only authorizes 

the conducting of all mail elections for special elections, as opposed to regularly 
scheduled elections.  The amendments to HRS § 11-91.5 would provide that any 
election may be conducted in whole or in part by mail, including the designation 

SCOTT T. NAGO 
 CHIEF ELECTION OFFICER  



 
 
 
 
Elections Commission 
January 18, 2013 
Page 2 
 
 
of specific precincts or counties for elections conducted in whole or in part by 
mail. 

 
The bill provides that the State, in lieu of its normal polling place 

responsibilities, will instead be responsible for the mailing, receipt, processing, 
and tabulation of ballots, while the counties will continue to be responsible for 
voter registration and traditional absentee voting, in addition to operating at least 
one absentee polling place on the day of the election for voters who choose not 
to vote by mail or who need to utilize a disability accessible voting machine. 

 
Responsibility for the expenses related to an all mail election will be 

similar to our standard combined state and county election, involving polling 
places.  Specifically, the counties would be responsible for expenses related to 
voter registration and absentee voting, while all other expenses would be split in 
half between the State and counties.  The four counties, in determining their 
individual shares making up the counties’ half of expenses, would utilize a 
proration formula, based on its proportion of the registered voters at the time of 
the General Election. 

 
The statute, which currently authorizes all mail special elections, also 

provides that rules will be adopted to provide uniformity in the conduct of federal, 
state, and county elections by mail.   Those administrative rules were 
promulgated in 2010.  To the extent additional rules were necessary, we would 
need to go through the standard rule making process.  A copy of the 
administrative rules is attached for your information. 

 
Finally, the bill recognizes that making the move from our current system 

to an all mail system would require a significant expenditure of funds along with 
the need for an appropriate amount of time to research and plan a statewide 
election by mail system.  In other words, there is a substantive difference 
between how one conducts a typical all mail special election for a single contest, 
involving a smaller population, as opposed to a statewide all mail election 
involving state, federal, and county contests, and over 700,000 registered voters.    
As such, the bill provides for an appropriation, to be determined, to be made in 
fiscal years 2013-2014 and 2014-2015 for said research and planning.   

 
Permanent Absentee Voting 

 
In regards to permanent absentee voting, the 2012 Elections were the first 

elections to fully utilize permanent absentee voting.  From that experience, we 
have administratively found that voters who have applied for permanent 
absentee ballot status, who subsequently update their voter registration as a 
result of moving, sometimes forget to separately update the address that they 
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wish for their absentee ballot to be permanently mailed to, if they want their ballot 
to be mailed to their new voter registration address. Additionally, others may 
provide the address of a vacation destination, which was meant to be temporary, 
but they do not realize that the application will result in ballots being mailed 
permanently to that address, as opposed to for a single election.  

 
Essentially, the application for permanent absentee voter ballot provides 

that a voter can have ballots mailed to their voter registration mailing address or 
to a specific address permanently.  If a voter writes down a specific address then, 
by statute, ballots will be mailed there permanently until the voter specifically 
informs election officials that absentee ballots should be mailed to a different 
address.   

 
Against this backdrop, the bill provides that applicants for permanent 

absentee voter ballot status will have their ballots permanently mailed to their 
voter registration mailing address.  This means that whenever a voter moves and 
updates their voter registration mailing address, their mailing address for 
absentee ballots will also be updated.  The law also provides that the voter can 
temporarily authorize for the calendar year that all absentee ballots be mailed to 
a specific address other than their voter registration mailing address.  This allows 
voters, to still have the option, on an annual basis, to specifically authorize 
having their ballots mailed to a vacation destination, a college address on the 
mainland for a student, a military address for someone in the military, or a 
similarly convenient location, based on the unique circumstances of the voter. 

 
Planning with the Counties for the 2014 Elections 
 
 On January 15, 2013, the Office of Elections and the election 
administrators for the four counties held a meeting to discuss preparations for the 
2014 Elections.  Discussions included, among other things, whether any polling 
place locations should be changed for 2014 and that we had sent letters to the 
Legislature asking for their input as to whether changes to the polling places or  
precinct boundary lines should be made. 
  
Election Cases 
 
 In regard to Kostick v. Nago, Civ. No. 12-00184 JMS-LEK-MMM, on 
January 14, 2013, a hearing was held on the parties’ cross motions for summary 
judgment in this reapportionment case.  The three judge panel of the United 
States District Court for the District of Hawaii took the matter under advisement.   
Nothing of note has occurred in any of the other pending election cases.  




































